EEOBGSA Fall Quarter Meeting
October 2, 2009, 12:10 PM, Moore Room (Spieth 3365)


Minutes
Welcome and introductions
Carla Essenberg, President of EEOBGSA

Adrienne Mora, Vice President of EEOBGSA
Pass around sign-up sheets, etc.


Contact sheet
Carla


Coffee half-hour sign-up
    “
We filled all the slots for coffee half-hour!  Thank you, thank you, thank you!!!!  The schedule has been posted in the mail room in case you forget which week you signed up for.


Recycling sign-up
Rebecca Swab
And, we filled most of the months for recycling – thanks to all those who signed up!
Outreach committee up-date
Bre Harris



Brian Gray
Last spring, folks expressed support for the creation of an outreach committee for our graduate program.  Bre and Brian have been taking the lead on organizing this so far but are looking for more people who would like to get involved.  The outreach program can take one of two forms (or both): service [volunteering at Bot Gardens, beach clean-ups, etc] and education [science fair judging, scientific presentations at schools, community events, etc].  The committee will decide which approach we take.  

Bre and I will start things in the winter quarter (we both have oral exams this quarter!), which coincides with science fairs and other such events.  If someone else wants to take the lead prior to winter, they are welcome to do so.

We do want to sponsor a prize at the RUSD Science/Engineering Fair, as we did last year.

Interested parties should contact either Brian or Bre.
Assess interest in metered parking spaces in Lot P11


Bre
Bre brought up a problem that many of us have probably experienced – i.e., there is no convenient place to leave your car when you need to load or unload things at Spieth (e.g., if you need to move samples from your lab to your car or vice versa).  She suggested that we might try to get some metered parking spaces added to Lot P11.  Daphne pointed out that we should be able to go to the loading doc, which is between Spieth and the Rivera Library.  The problem is that we need some sort of card or token to get through the gate to that drive – we currently have to pick up one from the Shardai (reception in the BNN office), but of course we can only do that when that office is open.  I have brought this up with Rich and he will be looking into getting a better system set up.  
Question and answer regarding EEOBGSA program



Daphne Fairbairn
Last fall the EEOBGSA wrote a letter discussing aspects of the EEOB program that we felt could be improved and suggesting solutions.  At the meeting, Daphne Fairbairn, the EEOB graduate advisor for continuing students, gave us an up-date on the faculty response to the issues we had raised in our letter.

Overall, she said that although she and most other faculty agree with the points we made, viewpoints among the faculty are extremely diverse and for each suggestion, there are likely to be some faculty who strongly disagree. Therefore, it is important that we discuss these issues with as many EEOB faculty as we can.  It is particularly important to communicate your views to the EEOB executive and to members of the relevant EEOB committees.

Last spring, as most of us are aware, the EEOB program went through an external review.  The report from the external review was made available to the faculty and also to Carla this summer.  The review process will be continuing for a good part of this academic year (the review will be considered by Graduate Council in November after the program corrects any factual errors, and then the program will need to prepare a response to it), so there will be opportunities in the future

for graduate students to have a further input.  As you will see if you read the review (see the Announcements), the reviewers agreed with many of the points that we made in our letter, so the review should lend some support to our efforts.

The EEOB program has also undergone some changes recently – there are now several committees that are charged with running certain aspects of it, including two on which we have representatives (see below in the minutes).  Daphne is optimistic that this set-up will be an

improvement and encourages us to contact the faculty and graduate student representatives on these committees with our opinions about how various aspects of the program could be improved.  For instance, we can talk with the Teaching and Program Committee about the things

we wanted to change regarding the core courses.

Funding: Several of the major issues we raised in our letter concerned funding.  Daphne has spoken to many different administrators about this – Dr. Childers (Dean of Graduate Division), Tom Baldwin (Dean of CNAS), Linda Walling (Divisional Dean, Life Sciences), and Rich Cardullo (Biology Department Chair), and the concensus is that the university feels a legal and moral responsibility to support us for the first five years of our graduate programs, but after that, the responsibility is up to us and to our program.  (Apparently the funding offer in our letter of admission is not actually legally binding, but the people Daphne has spoken to have

all assured her that they did view the offer as a binding commitment. Note that this does not mean that any of these bureacratic units necessarily have the money back this up – more on this below.)  Daphne thinks that the university is never going to provide a funding offer

for more than five years of support. Because the normative time to complete a degree in EEOB is six years, this could be a problem for our program and we need to keep putting pressure on the faculty to come up with a solution.  Up until this point there have been enough TAships to cover people, but that won’t necessarily be the case in the future.   Some other (miscellaneous) points that came up about TAships: Our program uses more than what some of the other programs regard as our “fair share” of TAships.  This is because the EEOB philosophy of mentoring graduate students encourages students to develop independent research projects for their dissertation research, rather than working directly on the supervisor’s funded research.  Some of the other programs resent us because of our consequent reliance on TAships rather than GSRs for student support. Planning can be a bit tricky with regard to TAships - the TA allocation process is such that one can never predict when TAships will or will not be available ahead of

time.  Also, if you have gotten a lot of your own funding in the past, this will not mean that you will get priority for TAships in the future.  

Here is Daphne’s advice about getting funding:  First, discuss your financial plans with your advisor and the faculty member who is on the TAAC (TA allocation committee), who is currently Len Nunney.  This is especially important if there is anything unusual about your situation or if you are past your fifth year.  For instance, if you have a fellowship but are deferring it, you must make sure that Len and your advisor know that you are deferring or you will probably not get a TAship (note from Carla: this will be the case even if you explain

that you have financial need in your TA application – that isn’t enough unless it is backed up by your advisor and/or Len).  And, if you are past your fifth year, you should discuss with your advisor what to do if you do not get a TAship.   Next, if you do not get a TA, go to your advisor first.  If they cannot do anything for you, go to John Rotenberry next – he is in charge of the EEOB program (although at present the program has no money).  Next, you and John will go to

the Biology Department Chair (currently Rich Cardullo).  The department does have money to provide GSRs when needed and has always been able to bail students out when needed.  However, should the department not have the funds (and assuming you are not past your

fifth year), the department chair will be able to go to the College to ask for bridging funds. Note deletion here! And, if that doesn’t work either, they can go to the provost and ask for money.  Nonetheless, it is a good idea to have some sort of contingency plan (e.g., a GSR from your

advisor) to support yourself for a quarter if needed, especially if you are past your fifth year.

Another concern we had about funding was how to get funding if you are doing research off campus during the regular academic year.  We suggested the idea of doing 2 TAships during one quarter so that one could have another quarter free, but Daphne says that under the current TA allocation process, that is not possible.  She thinks that reserving EEOB program funds (once we have them) to support people doing field work would be a good solution, but this proposal was not initially supported by the EEOB Executive Committee.  So this is still a problem.  In some respects it is becoming worse – Graduate Division is not supposed to be granting research leaves of absence anymore (see the email they sent us on in absentia registration a few weeks ago) and the alternative, in absentia registration, is only available if you are doing work out of

state.  Graduate Division is aware that this is a problem and Daphne will be meeting with them about it.

Timely completion of degree:  Another concern we raised was with the amount of time it takes to complete a degree.  Daphne strongly encourages us to plan to finish in 5 years (she says that you will almost certainly take longer than you plan, so if you plan for 6 years you will probably take 7, but if you plan for 5, you should be done in 6).  Nonetheless, the program also needs to change to make it easier to get done in time.  One thing that has not been widely known is that you can submit your written exam in the eighth week of any quarter.  You do not have to wait until the spring of your second year. Daphne is encouraging students to submit in fall or winter of their second year if they are ready.  You need to make sure your guidance committee, Daphne and the head of your EEOB track know about this a minimum of three weeks before the deadline and preferably sooner.  If you are going to do it, you really should be making that decision at the beginning of the quarter.  Note that there is no requirement that you complete all your coursework before taking the written exam.

Core courses:  The physiology track is working on a core course, although it won’t be offered this year.

Also, there is now a preliminary 3-year schedule of graduate courses to aid students in planning their coursework.
Up-dates from our representatives/organizations

Teaching and Program Committee
Mart Turcotte
Mart Turcotte is the graduate student representative on the EEOB Teaching and Program Committee.  If you have any issues concerning the following topics please contact me (Mart):

· Coordinates track requirements
· Schedules EEOB offerings and coordinates with related undergraduate offerings (*)
· Maintains a 3-year plan for graduate core course offerings
· Prepares the annual course schedule for all EEOB graduate courses and liaises with relevant department teaching committees
· Faculty teaching assignments – liaises with the appropriate Department Chairs to have instructors assigned to the scheduled graduate courses
· Reviews and approves new course proposals
· Maintains student track membership list (*)
· Maintains the student handbook (*)
· Reviews and edits UCR Catalog copy (*)
· Provides guidance to graduate student assistant scheduling EEOB 265 (Lunchbunch) (*)
· Elects, by majority vote, representative to EEOB Executive Committee
· Graduate student representative selected by Graduate Student Association for a 1-year term (renewable); graduate student must have advanced to candidacy and be in good academic standing

(*) denotes heavy assistance from Grad Student Affairs Officer (Melissa Gomez).


Website Committee
Teri Orr
Teri Orr is the graduate student representative on the EEOB Web Committee, so talk with her about ideas you have regarding the EEOB website.  Teri has an up-dated list of EEOB graduate students, but the list on the website has not yet been up-dated.  Teri very strongly encourages all of us to make our own webpages – especially if you are later on in your program, your colleagues from off campus (including people who might be considering you for a job) really will be looking for a webpage.  At this stage, just start writing the content in Word – it will be awhile before they are ready to post the webpages.    

Campus-wide GSA
Swanne Gordon


Emily Muns
Our EEOBGSA is a part of the campus-wide Graduate Student Association, and we have two representatives to the campus-wide GSA, Swanne and Emily… The GSA is your opportunity to increase the impact of graduate student opinions on issues important to us like funding (given our recent budget cuts) and educational policy. If you have any issues that are important to you and you feel would like addressed at the GSA meetings please contact one of your reps and we will let your voice be heard. Please also feel free to attend the meetings yourself (next meeting is October 7th , see www.gsa.ucr.edu for more information). 

 Swanne is also a member of the conference travel grant committee which provides financial support for academic conferences and meetings. Therefore, she brought up that students should keep in mind that this is a wonderful opportunity that we should take advantage of here at UCR. One thing to keep in mind for continuing students though are that there are some changes to the program this year. Most notably, the caps have been lowered, the faculty approval letter is now on a printed form, and the deadline to return all receipts is 7 working days after the conference or your claim will be rejected. 


TA union (UAW 2865)
Patrick Linder
Patrick Linder, a graduate student in anthropology and currently the Acting Recording Secretary of our TA union gave us an up-date on what’s happening with the union.  As we all know, there are serious budget problems that are affecting the university.  In response to that, the union is preparing a letter to send to our representatives and the president of the university to ask them to keep the quality and affordability of higher education a priority (i.e., don’t balance the budget by raising fees and lowering the quality of the academic programs).  The union would like all its members to sign on to the letter, as this would send a strong message to the university and to the state.  Patrick distributed copies of the letter to the folks who were still at the meeting, and I shall get more from him – just let me know if you would be willing to sign on to this letter, and I’ll get you a copy to fill in (they need your address and so forth).  If you have a copy that is filled out, you can put it in my mailbox (Carla Essenberg) and I’ll get it to where it needs to go.
We will be renegotiating our contract this year.  This is not a good year to be doing that, so it will be important for the union to have an active, involved membership as we go into negotiations.  Things that you can do: 

1. Join the union if you haven’t already.

2. Sign the letter mentioned above (if lots of members sign, this demonstrates that the membership is involved).
3. If you can afford it, contribute some of your TA stipend to support the union’s political activities.  This is called V-Cap and you can sign up to give any monthly amount you want using the same forms that you can use to sign on to the letter mentioned above.  (Note from Carla: you can’t contribute to V-Cap if you are an international student, although you can still sign the letter.)

4. Come to union meetings – there are meetings every month for which you should receive email announcements if you are a member.

5. Volunteer to phone bank or do organizing on the ground.

6. Become an officer in the union.
Questions for us about grad student recruitment



Wendy Saltzman

Wendy Saltzman is now in charge of graduate student recruitment for EEOB and wants our feedback about how to improve recruitment.  She points out that good recruitment is actually in our best interests because it raises the quality of the graduate students and hence the reputation of the program.  Wendy will be sending out a questionaire (at least to the newer students, because they have fresher memories of what it was like being recruited) and asks us to please fill it out.  Anyone is also encouraged to share their opinions about recruitment with her.  One thing she would particularly like feedback on is what we think about having GradFest during the recruitment weekend.
Announcements/Progress reports – We did not get this far in the meeting, but here is what we would have said if we had had time:

Journal donation box 
Outreach committee: Brian, Bre, and Carla
Hi Everyone,

Have a stack of old journals taking up space in your office or lab?  Donate them!  As a quasi-outreach effort, EEOBGSA will be collecting spare journals and similar publications and donating them to local high schools and science outreach programs.  We welcome all submissions—old, recent, major or minor publications.  

You can place extra journals in the labeled box in the mail/copy room.  We’ll be sure to remove any identifying information, such as that found on mailing labels, from each journal before it’s donated.

If you have any questions or comments, please don’t hesitate to contact Brian: brian.gray@email.ucr.edu.

Thank you for your help with this project!

T-shirts
Carla
We had two T-shirt designs submitted - thank you, Paolo and Teri!  I’ve attached both to this message, in case you want a preview.  We’ll be in touch soon to decide where to go from here.  In the meantime, if you have any experience with getting T-shirts made or making pictures into image files or would be interested in helping out with the T-shirt project, please let me know (carla.essenberg@email.ucr.edu) – Adrienne and I would be very grateful for any help or advice folks might be willing to give!

Printing in department
Carla

I would like to know how many people have attempted to get their computers set up to print to the departmental photocopier, and whether people think this is a viable solution to our printing needs, or whether it is worth pushing for another (likely more costly) solution, such as having a computer somewhere that is set up to print to the photocopier.  If you have tried to set up your computer and failed, or would like to do it but are not sure how to get started, let me know (carla.essenberg@email.ucr.edu).  With Senanu’s help, I got mine set up last week – it was a bit of a pain, but by no means impossibly difficult, and I could probably help other folks (at least PC users) to get their computers set up.


Graduate student posters
Carla

Many of you will have noticed that the posters with graduate student pictures on them near the main entrance of Spieth are many years out of date.  Melissa Gomez told me this summer that she intends to up-date those posters soon – whoo-hoo!!

EEOBGSA bank account
Carla
Adrienne and I set up a bank account for the EEOBGSA with Altura Credit Union this week.  The account has no fees associated with it, and I have also checked that we will not incur any tax liability, so there don’t appear to be any disadvantages, and there will certainly be advantages.  Those of you who were here last year will remember that our cash was stolen summer before last – once we have our money safely in the account, we should never need to worry about that happening again – and having a bank account should also make our accounting easier.

Program review
Carla
Daphne mentioned that the EEOB program review was released to the faculty this summer and that I received a copy.  This copy is supposed to be confidential – i.e., it should not be read or discussed outside of the program, and we cannot make copies to circulate – but I have been told that any EEOB graduate student who wishes to read it is welcome to do so.  So, if you would like to see it, drop me a line (carla.essenberg@email.ucr.edu) and I’ll lend you my copy.
